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October 2005

Dear Parishioners,

I am certain that the blind fury and indiscriminate destruction of the hurricane in the Southern Gulf States has shaken the whole world. Imagine a land mass the size of these islands devastated and a good portion of it flooded. Could any nation cope and deliver relief to so many and do it quickly? Had it happened here or on the European main land it would have taken weeks upon weeks to even find some people and if a warning of such impending destruction were ever given how could we all evacuate and where could we go?

Such disasters challenge the self-reliance and faith of human kind and we discover some of the best and worst qualities which not only appear as a reaction to calamity but which seem to lie hidden or ignored in society as a whole when life feels normal. The problem is that for so many in every society normal is a life most of us have never experienced and would never want to experience. Natural disaster sharpens and focuses the divide between rich and poor and sick and healthy, between lawless and law abiding. These divisions are not new but they cannot be ignored when they are placed right before the eyes of the whole world.

Christian believers have a particular ministry to our world. It is not an option for us ever to ignore of become unsighted about welfare, justice, poverty or sickness. We are called to be part of Christ’s own work of healing and restoration even more so when it is humankind who is responsible for so much division and exploitation in this world.

Some would take a facile way out of the problems by suggesting that if there is a God why does he permit such things to happen? I am certain that God always puts up with our cries of anger and frustration, particularly when we feel powerless but poverty, existence wages and years upon years of not taking vital action for a city built below sea level really are down to us.

Moaning about it though is not an option and the warmth of the response to compassion brings both a smile and hope to those who feel their life destroyed. Taking the time to continue praying, working and lobbying is not a virtuous duty it should be a God given pleasure. 

As I was preaching yesterday I mused on an idea. “what if one year we as Christian people abandoned all our usual Christmas customs: services, fine food, drinks, presents etc and I mean for the whole family, and instead for the whole twelve days of Christmas joined or organised ourselves some shelter and food for the homeless in one or our large cities?” We would still find the time to sing and worship the Homeless One whose birth we celebrate and we would make the world a merrier and more fulfilling place for everyone.

With every good wish,

Hugh Trenchard. 

The Church In the Village

All our warmest thanks and congratulations to everyone who planned, worked, fed, entertained and risked life and limb dropping the Flying Bear Angels from the Tower. Thank you also for being part of yet another happy and memorable day. And the hats and the fashions were something else!

Hugh Trenchard
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SHIRENEWTON SUNDAY CLUB 

Dates for this term

Date
Time 
Venue

2nd Oct
9.45
Group All Age Service - 

9th Oct
9.45
Sunday Club – The Chantry

16th Oct
9.45
Sunday Club – The Chantry

23rd Oct
9.45
Sunday Club – The Chantry

6th Nov
9.45
Group All Age Service - 

13th Nov
9.45
Remembrance Sunday - Church

Shirenewton Sunday Club welcomes 

all children from 3 years. 
Do come and join us.

Jane Smith-Haddon 
641 525

Glynis MacDonald
641 818
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From the registers

A service of Baptism was held for Gabriel Anna, the daughter of Ben and Sarah Laing.
Shirenewton Church 200 Club

The winners of the draw held in September were: -


 31

Diane Reid


£40


126

Gill Tatun


£30


235

Sue Williams


£20


 87

Ivy Wells


£10
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Update on the Church Extension Fund and Fund-Raising
At the church open day on 18th September 9 (see separate report) the plans for the planned extension to the church were again on display. We are getting closer to receiving final planning permission, having made some changes to the way the foundations are constructed.

We now need to redouble our focus on fund raising! At the end of 2004 we had raised £48,000 and since then we have:

· Organised the very successful open day for the Japanese gardens at Shirenewton Hall

· Held the second Shirenewton Church Golf Classic at St Pierre on 8th September

· Continued to receive income from the online shopping portal on the church website -  shirenewtonchurch.org.uk

· Continued applying for grants 

Our fund raising now amounts to around £75,000 and to close the gap on the targeted £150,000 we are planning:

· A barn dance at Earlswood Hall on Saturday 8th October

· Further approaches to “significant donors” – or contact us first! 

· A third golf day in 2006

· More grant applications

· The launch of a sponsor a brick scheme

The fund raising committee continues to meet regularly and would welcome your support and suggestions. The support to date has been tremendous but we need to keep coming up with new ideas.

The golf day was very successful – over 70 players were involved, from all over the country and beyond. The event is aimed at companies who want to provide corporate entertainment and we received teams from 18 different groups together with sponsorship. In addition there was a very successful auction in the evening with some outstanding items on offer – e.g. two weeks in a Spanish villa, an escorted visit from anywhere in UK to a Scottish distillery. What was so good about the day was that those involved had a most enjoyable day – so much so that we are confident of repeating it next year – but felt even better about supporting a good cause to the tune of over £7,500. These events bring in money from outside the community but by promoting the website and shopping portal we also succeed in making them feel virtual members of our community! Please let me know if you would like to sign up for a team for 2006 – the cost this year of £400 for a four-ball covered golf on the championship course, brunch, dinner and wine and provided some good networking opportunities.

Thanks for all your support

Kevin Bounds

Chairman, Fund Raising Group


Shirenewton Community Council

Meeting held on 5th September 2005 

Eight councillors were present and County Councillor Graham Down, P.C. Andy Mason and one member of the public joined them. One Councillor sent their apologies. The meeting began with a training video relating to how successful council meetings are organised.

PC Andy Mason reported that in recent weeks there had been: 

I. A break-in to a vehicle parked outside one of our pubs, during day time.

II. Several alarms had been activated, due to faults.

III. A disturbance was being investigated. 

IV. There had been a few minor traffic accidents. 

V. PC Mason reminded the meeting that a public Neighbourhood Watch Meeting was scheduled for 14th September at The Huntsman.
Councillors expressed there concerns, again, about the speeding traffic on the Usk Road. In addition, there have been several accidents on the bend at Pandy Mill, and the Council intends to bring this to the attention of the County Council to ensure that it is noted in the MCC Road Safety Strategy.  PC Mason was asked if the police would have any statistical information that would illustrate the issue.

Matters Arising
The results of the Best Kept Village judging have still not been displayed on the village notice board. 

The Post Box has still not been replaced on School Hill. – Cllr Graham Down has been in correspondence for some time over this issue and in the absence of a successful resolution of this matter he has now written to the Chief Executive.

In the mean time, it is noticed that the post box (by the old Post Office) is frequently full to capacity, and the request for an additional box is being pursued.

Recycling is still available at the school, but this is restricted to weekdays during term time. Shirenewton should get the “Black Boxes”, for re-cycling, by the end of the month.    

There has been no response to the request for a site meeting with officers from MCC, regarding the footpaths on the Golf Course site. It is noted that one footpath has been obstructed by the new building work and an application for a diversion has not been accompanied by the statutory notices. Cllr Graham Down will pursue this matter.

Following correspondence from the Recreation Association, action will be taken to improve the communication between the Community Council and the Recreation Association and councillors will attend the meetings, when possible.

Planning Matters

M11919:  The owner of Old Orchard attended to present his plans for a kitchen extension. Following a clear explanation of the proposed work, councillors agreed to recommend approval of the application.   

M11935: An all weather surface (menage) was recommended for approval.
M11994:  Erection of a new entrance porch was recommended for approval.

MCC  Planning Department informed us of the following decisions:-

M11732   2 year r temporary residential caravan, small holding, application  Refused.

 M11736: Timber domestic storage building (in relation to allotment/orchard) land adjacent to The Roost, Great House Farm, Newchurch West.           Approved

Matters of Local Concern:

The incidents of accidents on Pandy Mill corner were discussed.

Shirenewton School is in discussion with the owners of the land adjacent to the school re, acquiring land for additional parking.

A static caravan has been sited on land behind Drove Cottage in Earlswood. MCC will be contacted to check if relevant permission has been granted.

The footpath running along the bottom of the school grounds is overgrown. This will be reported to MCC.

The waste bin in the children’s play area (recreation field) is often over flowing. MCC will be asked to restart collection of the rubbish from the bins.

Local land that was recently advertised for auction has been withdrawn due to private sale.

Hedge cutting is now underway, by most farmers. Householders are also reminded to ensure that their hedges do not obstruct highways or footpaths.

It was noted, with disappointment, that the access that was denied in the planning application for development at the Golf Club, is being used during the building programme.

Some footpath markers / signs on the land used as the golf course have been removed or are obscured.

Correspondence
Tree Preservation Orders have been issued on some trees south of Shirenewton.

The new property (still under construction ) adjacent to Ty Twr, Shirenewton will be known as Kirrin House.

The Rights of Way Improvement Plan has been issued. Shirenewton Community Council area has 192 Rights of Way. And 4 surfaced urban paths. All have been surveyed.

Any Other Business

Cllr Graham Down stated that, once again, he would like to donate spring bulbs, to be planted within the community. This offer was gratefully received

There is still a vacancy for a Community Councillor. If anyone would be interested in being more involved in local events, the clerk or any member of the Community Councillor would be please to discuss your interest.

The Clerk, Mr Bob Phelps, has announced that he wishes to retire from his duties. The council will now advertise this position. Mr Phelps has served this council for many years and will be greatly missed. 

Next Meeting

Monday, 3rd October 2005, 7.30. at the Recreation Hall.

All members of the public are welcome, particularly Planning Applicants.


Shirenewton and Mynydd Bach Neighbourhood Watch 

At the second meeting of the Shirenewton Neighbourhood Watch, held at the Huntsman on Wednesday 14th September, it was another low turn out, but some progress was achieved. The Chair of the Lower Wye Valley Rural Area NHW Association, Liz Hall, was supported by members from Bullyhole Bottom and PC Mason, and welcomed a number of residents from Shirenewton and Mynydd Bach. Those present, together with a number of apologies, have formed the basis of a communication structure and decided to reconvene in a fortnight, Tuesday 27th September. The target is to organise the area into eight zones with a link co-ordinator in each zone. Each zone can be similarly arranged into smaller groups with a contact list drawn up in order that messages can be successfully passed around the village. 

Anyone interested should contact Bev Moore on the Community Council or leave their details at the Spar shop. 

Andrew Mason

Community Police Officer
Gaerllwyd Baptist Chapel
Will be holding their Harvest Thanksgiving Service on Sunday 9th October when the speaker will be Mr. Ray Vincent.

On Monday 10th October there will be a talk by Mr Les Tuckwell from Newport followed by a Harvest Supper. All will be welcome.

Very many thanks to all that gave so many flowers and help in arranging them for our flower festival, which was such a great success. We had a lovely weekend in all ways.

A very special thanks to Dale for allowing us to use her house and garden for teas, etc. Also thanks to all who gave so generously raising over £400 for the Chapel funds.
Gaerllwyd Women’s Meetings:  – at Gaerllwyd Baptist Chapel

Next Sisterhood meeting is on 12th October at 2.30 for a Harvest celebration.



SMU (Shirenewton Mothers' Union) 

Eleven members gathered for Corporate Communion on the 5th September at the start of our Winter session.   The Revd Nansi Davies led the service and gave the address.   It was decided that we would complete our Giving for 2005 with a donation of £40.00 to M.U. Central Overseas Emergency Relief Fund and £40.00 to the Diocesan Fund for Indoor members.   80 such members in the Diocese who are unable to attend meetings through age or disability are kept informed of M.U. News and Events and remembered on their birthdays and at Christmas time.    Members were reminded of the Sharing Day to be held at St. Paul’s Newport on Monday 7th November from 10-3 p.m.  Jennie Jones will lead this from the Mary Sumner House.

Our next meeting is on Wednesday, 12th October at 2.30 p.m. in Church when Mrs. Winnie Jones will tell us about the lost village of Runston.

New members and visitors are welcome to join us (Tea and biscuits will be served at 3.30 p.m.)

Enquiries to: Auriol Horton, Branch Leader, 01291 641844.

SHIRENEWTON  W.I.

At our September meeting we had the privilege of hearing one reverend gentleman (the Reverend Rutter) read and explain excerpts from a diary written in the 1800s by another reverend (the Reverend Kilvert).

The Reverend Kilvert lived in Radnorshire and Herefordshire, and died at the early age of 39 years. It was sixty years later that his diary first came to public notice. 

Kilvert describes a society where the social divide is deep, and the pleasures of nature are tempered by the harsh realities of cold winters, and disease; and where superstition and folklore are part of everyday life. 

Members were delighted to welcome Eve Brigden, who recently moved to Bridgwater, but was able to join us for the evening as she was visiting the area.

Preparations for the W.I. exhibit at the Church Open Day were discussed.

Our next meeting, on 20th October is a Social Evening.


Village Church Open Day

The Parish Church ‘Open day’ on 17th September was another successful community event. Although this was not intended to be a fund raising event, a purely social event the community once again generously donated some £380 towards the refurbishment of the organ.

In the Church the new Alter Frontal was unveiled by Auriol Horton. This beautiful tapestry which has been worked on by four members of St. Thomas A Becket Church commemorates 2000 years of Christianity. It was started in 1999 and contains 248,094 stitches!!!
There was our own element of glamour in a fashion parade with ‘Sunday best’ displayed as it used to be. 
The revised plans for the extension were on view along with details of funds raised so far.
There was great fun to be had with our own version of Crufts, ably Rosie Hancock and judged by John Montague.

The highlight for many of the younger visitors had to be parachuting teddies, assisted by Jump Master Cornwell. Sadly there were a few teddies that probably required treatment having failed to attach their parachutes before taking the dive.
Many thanks to all that worked so hard to make this another great event. 

Shirenewton’s photographer of the year Hugh Trenchard took many photographs of the events and these will be posted on the Church web site in the near future.
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Fair Trade News

The new catalogues are now in our local Spar, please borrow and return. There are many beautiful new craft items as well as the food and drink. Catering packs are also now available e.g. 36 chocolate wafer biscuits, individually wrapped at only 20p, and chocolate chip cookie packs - 12x30 cookies at £14 28.
Thank you to all those who supported our fair trade stall on Shirenewton's Church in the Village day on Saturday - the whole day seemed to be a real success and great fun. 
It's almost time to think about ordering for Christmas - browse through a catalogue and see if you find anything of interest. 

As ever contact me for info or a catalogue Marion McAdam 641 316 marion@mcadam100.freeserve.co.uk  or Traidcraft direct : 0845 330 8900 www.traidcraftshop.co.uk 

       PYP– Parish Youth Page

Hiya Folks,





Yes – it’s that time of year again – oh no it isn’t – oh yes it is and my owner has been going round practising being an Actor ready for the first meeting the S.O.D.S. (Shirenewton Operatic and Dramatic Society)  I wonder if you can guess what this year’s panto is going to be. Try this.
My first is in forest but not in wood
My second is in robber but also in good

The third is in bad and also in bow




My fourth is in high but not in low




The fifth is in John and also in King




My sixth is chorus but not in sing




My seventh’s in gold but not in silver





My eighth is in arrow but not in a quiver



My last is in daring and a hero in deed

‘gainst a villain who’s nasty and so full of greed

Oh by the way it’s two words five letters and four letters. And you never know – there might be a part for a dog in it this year! Watch this space.





Woof woof bye for now       PYP
1st Shirenewton Guides.

Guides are now meeting again after the summer break.  Phoebe, our Unit bear, travelled around Europe and over the Med to Tunisia with various Guides this summer. She is a brown bear so it is difficult to see if she got a tan! Bethany had a superb time at International camp in Oregon and is still sewing badges on her camp blanket. We are now looking forward to our own “local” International camp in Caldicot next year.S

September was a busy month.  We welcomed six new Guides, taking Unit numbers to capacity (and beyond). For our first meeting back we walked from The Huntsman down to the Forest School site for a campfire. The Leaders were caught out when seven girls all decided they wanted to take their Promise. We were expecting a couple and were very prepared for four – but seven! We hope it was a memorable occasion for them all.

Several Guides helped at the Church and village open day and our photograph albums were on display for all to see.  Phoebe took up the challenge and parachuted from the Church tower (twice) and several Guiding members took part in the fashion parade.  From there it was a quick trip to Cwmbran for a County campfire. Four hundred Guides and Brownies met at the Community Farm for an evening of singing. Guides were then invited to stay the night and sleep out under the stars. Now I have never had much luck with these events and it has always rained, but I couldn’t go to this one and the weather was superb. I think that is telling me something (or is it just wishful thinking?). A good time was had by all apparently.
October will see visitors helping at Guides, as Kitten will be on holiday. We have members of the Trefoil Guild (the older section of Guiding for ladies who are generally retired from “active service”) coming to help.  They are great fun and very willing to help us occasionally. Leaders will be organising the indoor camp scheduled for November and Guides will be working on their “Go for Its” in Patrols plus some challenge evenings set by the Leaders. Our new Guides have their own “Go for It Guides” challenge to do prior to taking their Promise – the first time we have done this in the Unit.  This will be overseen by our Young Leaders. Lots to look forward to!

Yours in Guiding,




Kestrel:
 Helen Cann

tel. 650835

Kitten:
 Amanda Turner
tel. 650763

Zebra: 
Tracey Ashton

tel. 650692

Brownie Report

The summer term ended with a splash for 8 Shirenewton Brownies on the water slide at The Welsh Guiding Headquarters at Broneirion. The girls joined Brownies from all over Wales for a special Brownie Friends Day on July 1st. As well as all the usual guiding fun including crafts and games, the Brownies were able to visit the Brownie House, for which they had raised funds at Easter (remember the biscuit appeal?). The Gnomes six visited Broneirion again a week later when they took part in the National final of the Brownie Quiz – we weren’t the winning team this time but all of us were so proud of the girls for getting to the final.

The autumn term has only just begun and we’ve already been busy helping our community at the Church Open Day, and joining the County Campfire at Cwmbran on the same day. It was a great day and we stayed dry this year although we did tempt fate with our version of ‘Singing in the Rain’


Shirenewton Whist Drives

The Next Drive is at the Recreation Hall (with its rapidly improving facilities) on Thursday, 6th October starting at 7.30 p.m. promptly and in November we meet on the 3rd.

New players are always welcome.   We have a raffle and refreshments and it is a very social occasion – why not try it for yourself?

Enquiries to Auriol Horton, 01291 641844

Shirenewton Church Website and Shopping Portal 
www.shirenewtonchurch.com
Identity theft is once again in the heading lines. You can take simple steps to guard against viruses and Spyware. We have covered these in the past and there are links from the 'Be a Whizz' section of the website. However, I recently came across a service from CreditExpert which makes a lot of sense and will alert you to 'old fashioned' identity theft. For £50 per year you can gain online access to your credit report from credit report agency Experian. Experian provide credit checks when you apply for loans, credit cards, etc. Not only can you see your entire credit history online, but also receive alerts (by email or Text) whenever your credit report is checked. So if someone checks your credit history and it wasn't you applying for a loan or credit card you can log on and see who is doing the checking and be alerted to a potential identity theft. We have signed up as affiliates so there is a link from the shopping home page and from the finance and insurance page. There is a 30 day free trail. The community side of the website is growing and contains a lot of useful information - why not check it out. Also check out the photos from the Church Open day. A fun time was had by all. 


Do you shop on-line? If so please shop through the Shirenewton Church shopping portal. It doesn't cost you anything and the church benefits. See www.shirenewtonchurch.com
David Cornwell Webmaster www.shirenewtonchurch.com 


St Peter’s Newchurch

Just a reminder that our Harvest Thanksgiving Service/Supper is on Thursday 6th October at 7.30 p.m. All will be very welcome. 

Also, advance notice - A SOCIAL EVENING AND DANCE WILL BE HELD AT EARLSWOOD HALL ON SATURDAY 26TH OF NOVEMBER. Proceeds in aid of St Peter’s Church. Ticket information in next month's magazine.
David Heritage


Stargazing in October

Venus lies low in the South West twilight evening sky all month and is observable about half an hour after Sunset. On October the 7th Venus lies to the right of the Crescent Moon at approximately 7pm.

Mars is appearing earlier in the evening sky to the East and its getting brighter. It’s reddish in colour. It lies to the lower right of the close-packed star cluster, the Pleiades. 

The two Mars Exploration Rovers were launched in the Summer of 2003 and landed on the Martian surface in January 2004. Since then these unmanned robots have been moving from place to place, collecting pictures and other information on the rocky surface. Pictures taken by cameras on the Rovers are to be found on the web at:   http://marsrovers.jpl.nasa.gov/gallery/images.html.

The constellation of Cygnus the Swan lies pretty much directly above. It is in the shape of a cross – in fact it is sometimes called the Northern Cross. According to legend, Jupiter the king of the Gods changed himself into a swan when he wanted to visit Leda, the wife of the King of Sparta. In memory of the episode, he placed a swan in the sky.

The seven stars of the Plough are to the North and the four stars forming the Great Square of Pegasus lie to the South.

Edward Lowe, a Victorian astronomer and general all-round scientist lived at Shirenewton Hall from 1880 until his death in 1900. He was elected as a Fellow of the Royal Society in 1867. One of his proposers was the father of Lord Baden-Powell, the founder of the Scout Movement.

Dave Thomas

The Bells, The Bells…….

Shirenewton Bells will ring out at 7.00 p.m. on Sunday 23rd October as part of the Festival of Trafalgar. There will be a National Peal of Bells to 
celebrate Nelson’s Victory at Trafalgar 200 years ago. In South Wales there will be 14 towers ringing along the coastal strip from Chepstow to Swansea.


Tom Mitchell who is 10 years old and Shirenewton’s latest recruit will go to Monmouth where he will chime the very same bells as rang out over the town of Monmouth in 1805. These bells were cast in 1706 by his Great, Great, etc Grandfather Abraham Rudhall who was a bell founder from Gloucester, and Tom is a direct descendent through his mother’s side of the family.


We have rung one quarter peal and that was on 4th September. We rang Plain Bob Minor, Claire Eickhoff rang the treble, it was her first on six. That might sound a little odd as we always ring 6 bells, however we usually ring Doubles in which five bells ring the method and the tenor remains donging at the back in 6ths place. This quarter was of Minor, where all six bells ring the method and represents a step up for Claire. The rest of the band were:

Anne Jones on the 2, Charles Eickhoff on the 3, this was Charles’s 
first of minor on an inside bell, so congratulations here too, Pip Penney on 
the 4, Barry Hayman on the 5, and Mike Penney on the tenor and as conductor. It was a very nicely struck quarter and many thanks to Barry for coming out from Newport and Anne for coming over from Cardiff to help out.


All the kids took part in the KIDS.RING.OUT. program over the summer 
holidays. Claire and Tom came to Taylor’s Bell foundry in Loughborough, Tom took part in a fun ringing session at Shirenewton, and all the girls, that is Claire, Jenny, Kate and Maddie came to Rest Bay at Porthcawl for the beach BBQ. Claire participated in the Plain Hunt Workshop and Jenny took part in the Plain Bob Workshop Day, which involved theory and practice of the Plain Bob Method rung as Doubles or Minor. So a lot of progress has been made over the holiday period.


As the Autumn is now here we will be ringing a few more quarters on Sunday nights at 7.00 starting on 25th September. If you would like a quarter dedicated to an anniversary or birthday etc let me know and we will ring one to celebrate your special occasion.

Pip Penney.


Shirenewton Recreation Hall Renovation Fund

Very generously Nerys and Tony Wilson of Ty Twr, Shirenewton, held a garden party on 31 July to celebrate their pearl wedding anniversary.  Guests at the party very generously donated £600 towards the Recreation Hall refurbishment project.


Answer to Pyp’s Quiz:

Robin Hood!  Simple. 

Actually the full title is ‘Robin Hood and the Singing Nun’ but I was running out of rhymes by then.


Press Release for The Gourmet Club 
Founded by three men living in the area, The Gourmet Club is aimed at local people with a passionate interest in quality food and drink. It will also act as a showcase for regional suppliers of gourmet products.
Pascal Meril lives in Caerleon, runs his own catering company and was the tutor on a wine appreciation course at Caerleon where he met Kevin Gale and Dick Schrader who are both keen cooks and live at Undy and Shirenewton respectively.  Together they devised the idea of the Gourmet Club for like minded individuals who appreciate good food, fine wines and eating out in quality restaurants.
The club offers tempting benefits for members including: tutored wine tastings, gourmet dinners and discounts with specially chosen suppliers.
Club spokesman Dick Schrader commented: “The Gourmet Club will provide a convivial meeting place for “foodies” and an opportunity to share knowledge about the best food and drink available in the area.”
Membership details: Annual membership is £25 per person. Joint membership for couples is available for an annual fee of £40.  In addition, attendance at meetings will be charged at £10 per person. This will include all food and wine tastings arranged for that evening. Club dinners will be charged separately.
People can come for one trial evening at the cost of £10 per person before deciding to join. 
For further information please contact: 

Dick Schrader: 01291 641461 Kevin Gale: 01633 881565 or Pascal Meril: 01633 431428 

Or visit www.thegourmetclub.org.uk
Shirenewton Local History Society

The next meeting of the Society will be the AGM Tuesday, 25th October: - Huntsman Hotel - 7.30. The AGM will be followed by a talk by Ian McFarlane comparing Prehistoric Llanmelin wood & Gray Hill

Earlswood Hall News

Hello again readers.
Not a lot of news this month. With the nights now getting longer and the winter approaching the hall will start to see some more activity. Saying that, we hope that all our readers have had a good holidays this past through past summer and will join us for the functions taking place through the winter.
We have had some difficulties with the original group booked for the Halloween Dance for the 29th October. The Group failed to confirm the booking. However we shall proceed with the dance with a fairly local group called ‘Return the Jam Band’. The cost will remain the same at £7.50, which will include refreshments.

Tickets available from: - John Spary 

01291
650779




Peter Jones

01291   641627




Glynis MacDonald
01291   641818
The committee has recently received a report regarding the electrical supply at the Hall. Some urgent work is required before the winter sets in, in readiness for the winter functions including the pantomime planned for mid January.
In the last report I stated that a quantity of the older tables and chairs had been stored on pallets under the Hall, and thanked Peter for supplying the pallets. I omitted to thank Christine and Glynis for their work hard work in moving the tables and chairs down to the area under the Hall. My belated thanks for carrying out this hard work and for creating all the extra space in the Hall.

The bar has also been re-decorated by Nancy and Debra, it now looks much brighter and more cheerful, so many thanks to both of you for this work. Thanks also to Peter for carrying out the work on the entrance doors to make them safer.

Finally please support our functions over the next months, your contributions are needed to fund the ongoing improvements and to bring the electrical supply up to the required standard.

John Spary – Earlswood Hall Committee. 


A Request from Essex: 

Our website is obviously used!

Can You Help!
Do you remember Shirenewton in the mid 1950's?
Do you remember Percy and Ray Liddell, formerly of Shirenewton Hall?
I'm trying to trace a relative of mine who, as a little girl, often stayed with the Liddells, mostly between 1953 and 1957.
As I recall her name was Alexa, and at the time she would have been between one and four years old. It was rumoured that she left to live with a family in Newport but I can't find any record of her anywhere. If anyone has any information, no matter how trivial it may seem, I would be extremely grateful. 
Also, does anyone have any information regarding Peggy Rooper nee Liddell? She had two children, Jonathan and Charmian, both of whom would have known Alexa. If anyone has any idea where Peggy Rooper was living during the mid 1950's that may also prove extremely helpful. 

You can contact me, Meg Crawford, at 73 Station Road, Burnham on Crouch, Essex, CM0 8HF or telephone me on 01621-783965.
Thank you.


Alexa

Do you recognise this doorway
Page for Clare White Ad
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MUSICAL  DIRECTOR:  GRAHAM  BULL

Chepstow Choral Society commence their 2005/2006 concert programme on WEDNESDAY OCTOBER  19th, 7.30pm,  at  CHEPSTOW  LEISURE  CENTRE (Arts Hall). This first concert in the season will be  Trafalgar  200 – a  Salute,  and will also be the Annual Patrons Evening. Taking place two days before Trafalgar Day, the musical presentation for  the  evening  will  comprise  music  which  celebrates seafarers and  the  country’s  naval  history.  “Songs of the Fleet” and “Songs of the Sea” (music by C.V. Stanford to poems by Henry Newbolt) are cycles for chorus, baritone solo and accompaniment and are totally appropriate for this occasion. They include a variety of robust solo and chorus work which  highlight Nelson and Drake , including  the stirring song “The Old Superb” (set at Trafalgar) and “Drake’s  Drum”, a  well as choruses (with solo)  which  acknowledge  the  sacrifices  and  dangers  faced  by  all  seafarers  over  the  centuries.  Both sets of songs have been used this year in the many official celebrations of the Anniversary, and Chepstow Choral Society is delighted to be performing them as a principal musical tribute in Chepstow during Trafalgar week, along with a selection of lighter choruses and sea songs. The baritone soloist will be Roger Martin, and piano accompaniment will be provided by Marjorie Duerden, and the performance will be directed by the Society’s Musical Director, Graham Bull.

The  evening  is  open  to  all, with  the ticket  price  for  non-patrons being  £3 (light  refreshments available).  Tickets are now available from Chepstow Bookshop or choir members. Information relating  to the  musical  schedule  and  singing  membership  may  be obtained from Marjorie Duerden (tel. 623310). Information relating to patrons and general  enquiries  may be obtained from the secretary, Frances Gray (622465).

***********

Chepstow Choral Society’s Programme Dates, 2005/2006

Wednesday  October  19th: Trafalgar  Salute. Chepstow  Leisure  Centre,  7.30pm  
“Trafalgar 200 -- A Salute”.   

£3 non-patrons,  patrons  free.  Light refreshments.

Sunday  December  11th:  Christmas Music & Carols.  St Mary’s Church, 3.00pm

Saturday  April 1st 2006:    Mozart : A  250th Anniversary  Passiontide Concert.   St Mary’s Church,  Chepstow.  7.30pm.  .  
Requiem.      Vespers solennes de confessore.

Eine Kleine Nachtmusik.

July 2006:  Summer  concert for Chepstow Festival (date to be confirmed).    

Language Tuition French – Spanish – Portuguese

Adults & Children

Property Abroad? 

Then brush up your language skills

(Individual lessons or small groups welcome) 

Primary school age. GCSE and A level

English key stages 1 – 4

Give your children confidence with their school work.

In your own home if you prefer.

Experienced, qualified teacher

Tel. 01600 712718


Japanese Gardens at Shirenewton Hall.
On August Bank Holiday Monday Mr and Mrs Bailey kindly opened their Japanese Gardens at Shirenewton Hall. This was in response to the Church asking if we could raise money for the church extension. 

Many people know of the Japanese Gardens, but very few of the younger generation had actually seen them. Although the older people who have always lived in the area have memories of visiting the gardens when they were very young  - and being told to behave, not to rush around and to stick to the paths.
The gardens were beautiful, with the sun glancing down through the leaves and onto the green pools. Standing by the little Japanese teahouse, you could hear the tiny tinkling of the wind chimes and the gentle burble of water trickling over the rocks to the pools below. There were stepping stones and waterfalls and little oriental bridges to cross. It was just enchanting. 
Claire Lewis and her team sold luscious cream teas and we sat in the gardens drinking tea.   It was a super afternoon, the weather was kind and we raised £1,146.00 for the Church Extension which was brilliant, but even better, no one rushed around, everyone behaved and we all stuck to the paths.

Glynis MacDonald
Holiday Cottage – New Forest

Lovely Victorian cottage in a very peaceful location, minutes from open forest yet convenient for Lyndhurst village centre. Private parking, small garden with patio area. All gas, electric linen and towels included. 

Sleeps four, open all year.

Contact Helen and Stewart Walker.Tel. 02380 292428  - email: 

yorke@alonka.fsnet.co.uk

A note for your diary: 

New Year’s Eve at the Huntsman

We will be holding a New Years Eve Party at the Huntsman Hotel.  There will be:

Live music

Running buffet

Disco

Limited Tickets (the Huntsman will be closed to anyone else)

Approximate cost to be confirmed:  £25

We will not be trying to raise money for anything – no raffle – no extra charge.

We just want to have a good party to see in 2006

There will be more details to follow but you can reserve your tickets by e-mailing me at tony@smbendall.freeserve.co.uk
Or telephone 01291 641303
Cookery Corner

Mustard Chicken: -

1 – 3lb chicken


¼ lb. butter

1 onion



½ pint cream

4 egg yolks


1 – 2 tablespoons Dijon mustard.  

salt and pepper


stock

Cut chicken into 8 pieces,  - melt the butter sauté the chicken. Add the finely chopped onion salt and ground pepper – cover with hot stock and simmer gently until tender. Just before serving, combine, cream, egg yolks and mustard and pour over the chicken. Heat through for 5 minutes – do not boil. Serve immediately.

Toasted Savoury Cheese: -

1 oz butter


1 tablespoon flour



5 tablespoons milk

1 onion

6ozs Cheddar cheese

4 slices toasted white bread

1 tablespoon olive oil

English mustard
2  tomatoes

Melt the butter, stir in the flour cook for a minute or two – blend in the milk; stir well and leave to thicken before adding 4 ozs. of cheese. Season and   spread onto the toast and grill lightly. Slice the onion into rings, mix the remaining cheese with a little mustard, oil seasoning and skinned and chopped tomatoes. Pile on top of the cheese sauce and put under the grill and toast to finish.

Many thanks again to Caroline Davies
Line Dance Classes

Earlswood Hall, Every Monday 

 7.30 p.m. until 9.00

Beginner and intermediate dances taught

 £2.50 per session 

Just come along and have a go, or for further information contact either Es on 01291 673172 or Sue on 01291 690102
The All New Shirenewton Cookery Book

We continue our appeal for your recipes to enable us to raise funds for the refurbishment and expansion of the Shirenewton Recreation hall and we knead to raise dough without cooking the books.  Should be a piece of cake! (sorry) 
All we need are your favourite recipes.  Why not include an anecdote about where you first tasted it or why it is so special to you or just why you like it?  I want as many recipes as possible so don’t restrict yourself to one.

Why not dedicate a recipe to the person who gave it to you or to a loved one?
All you need to do is send the recipe and anecdote to me, Sylvia Bendall, at 7 Tan House Court, Shirenewton, or e-mail me at: Sylvia@smbendall.freeserve.co.uk. And I’ll do the rest.
Please give me your phone number or address in case I need to clarify anything.

           Sylvia -  641303
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 Need an Electrician

Friendly and professional service

By qualified local tradesmen with over

Twenty years experience.

For anything from an extra socket to a full rewire phone 

Mark Baldwin Electrical 
641296 or 07791 771691 (mobile)

Fully Insured

Job Wanted!!!
Want to go on holiday but don’t know who will feed the cat? Or walk the dog? Or water the plants? Or fetch the newspaper? Whatever! If so call me, Alistair Bounds on 01291 641 818 or contact Glynis Macdonald who will tell me. I am 15 years old & willing to do most jobs for a fee decided by you. So call 01291 641 818. 

A thank you message:

A letter was recently received from a former resident of Shirenewton who has been having a regular copy of the Parish magazine sent to his new home, some distance from Shirenewton. He expresses his pleasure in receiving the magazine and the contents that states paint a full picture of the very lively community that Shirenewton is. He also says that he holds our magazine as an example to how parish magazines should be.

So many thanks to everyone that supply the contributions that enable the magazine to be enjoyed even by those now longer in the Village, so please keep your contributions coming.

Page for Gardening AD

Gardening Corner

Now well into September, the days are getting shorter with a vengeance and there is little time in the week to spend outside in the garden.  The weather has continued to be particularly kind with little rain, but the nights have started to get significantly colder.  With a threat of a possible grass frost during this week it was time to gather the tender plants from outside and begin to move them into the shelter of the greenhouse.  As with many things though one job leads to another and before any move could take place, the greenhouse had to be emptied and tidied up.  In the end the plants stayed outside as there was too much to do!  It wasn’t quite as cold as predicted so we survived this time.  However a priority is to sort these out now as soon as possible.  Some will just be transferred in their pots and will sit quietly whiling away the winter months couched up in fleece with minimal watering.  Others will have some more drastic action dealt to them.  On our travels we have collected together a number of succulent plants (similar to cactus but without such vicious spikes).  The echiveras are a very attractive silver blue colour with orange and yellow flower spikes that just keep coming all summer long.  As with many of these types of plants, the better the weather the better they perform and this year has been quite exceptional.  They demand minimal looking after and thrive in hot, dry and sunny spots in the garden.  They reproduce by division and produce a mass of little baby plants in a rosette all around the outside.  These are simply pulled off from the parent plant, with the lower fleshy leaves being removed, and then their stems inserted into a gritty, well drained compost.  Water well initially and then stand on the greenhouse bench, where they will take root in four or five weeks’ time.  The aeoneums will be treated in exactly the same way.  They will stay on the bench all winter and covered with a double layer of fleece if cold weather is predicted.  I don’t bother heating this greenhouse any more unless really penetrating frosts are forecast, but these, like snow seem to be a rarer happening these days.  We also have a small collection of agaves.  These do have spikes so great care has to be taken when moving these.  I usually just sink these into the ground in their pots, so are relatively easy to lift and move.  I made a bit of an error when we bought our first one by placing it into a shaped pot.  Round in nature the top is obviously narrower than the middle and, although I need to replace the compost and remove some baby plants at the same time, it would mean that I would have to smash the pot to do so.  As I’m reluctant to do this it must soldier on for the time being until perhaps the pot gives way under the pressure of the roots.  Fortunately like the rest of the succulents it seems to enjoy being left alone which is just as well in the circumstances!  Many of the other tender perennials planted in the garden will be left to end their days where they sit.  I will be taking some cuttings from them shortly though and these will be placed in the hot bench to encourage rooting.  This will be switched on in the next week or so.  I have also been around the garden collecting copious amounts of seed from the better varieties of plants.  Once the hot bench is on I’ll sow these in trays.  The resulting seedlings will then be over-wintered either in the greenhouse or cold frame.  This should result in nice strong plants that will hopefully flower in their first year.  One of the other jobs that must get done before it gets too cold is to water all the plants in the nursery area with nematodes.  These are microscopic worms that attack the larvae of the vine weevil and keep this pest firmly under control.  In recent years this has caused serious damage to a lot of peoples’ plants, especially those in containers.  This is why I would always recommend buying plants from a reputable source as many of the more “amateur” growers may not think of routinely treating against this pest.  If I’m buying plants from anywhere these days I always lift the plants out of the pots to check the root system.  No roots then leave well alone.  I still remember buying a particularly nice primula from a well known company nursery and finding thirteen vine weevil grubs in the compost when I brought it home.  I was not amused to say the least, so keep an eye out!

In the vegetable patch I’m making the most of the dry weather to make a start on clearing up the raised beds.  All of the vegetable waste goes into the wheelbarrow for removal to the compost heap, whilst all the weeds end up in a bucket and are destined for the bonfire.  In the raised bed system this action will be enough to open up the soil without further digging and all that remains then is to apply copious amounts of manure to the top as a dressing and let mother nature  (especially the worms!), to do the rest.  One bed will have the manure incorporated into it, as this will be planted up with the over wintering onions and garlic during October.  Similarly I have started on one or two of the flower areas tidying up some of the plants removing those that have had their day or just haven’t “cut the mustard” (they have to perform well here in order to survive).  Some will be replaced immediately, but otherwise spaces will be left until the spring when, with the delivery of new plant varieties, I will have to sample some of the wares!  Some of the older clumps of plants will be divided up and the younger healthy growth replanted whilst the older less vigorous growth will be added to the bonfire.

We don’t do the main cutting down of the plants until the spring time as this material is one of the main sources of winter homes for the more beneficial insects such as ladybirds and lacewings.  This is just as well this year as this is usually one of the more important roles for the under-gardener.  Unfortunately she is a one armed assistant at the moment, so is let off all gardening duties.  This follows a fall into the side of the summerhouse resulting in a dislocated shoulder and a broken bone in the collar!  Felicity was carrying the coffee mugs at the time and I was most impressed at the way that she hung on to them, saving half the contents in the process!  Hopefully she won’t be suing the garden owners!  Very painful, I have been very sympathetic, honest!  I did suggest that one armed weeding or squashing vine weevil grubs would be very good physiotherapy.  Fortunately it hurts too much to throw anything at me at present so I’m not in danger of any physical injury when I make what I see as such sensible suggestions!  Happy gardening until next month. Steve Hunt

Some Dates for your Diary

2nd Oct

Harvest Thanksgiving Lunch – Earlswood Hal

3rd Oct

Community Council Meeting Recreation Hall – 7.30 p..

6th Oct.

Newchurch Harvest Thanksgiving  - 7.30 St. Peter’s

8th Oct

Family Barn Dance – Earlswood Hall

12th Oct.
M. U. Meeting - Shirenewton Church 2.30 p.m.

29th Oct

Halloween Dance – Earlswood Hall

14th Oct.
Whist Drive –Shirenewton Recreation Hall – 7.30 p.m.

19th Oct.
Chepstow Choral Society Concert –– St Mary’s -Chepstow

To advertise in the Parish magazine rates are:

½ page for the year 10 issues, £25.

Small block advert – 4-5 lines: - 10 issues £5.00

Local charity adverts for one off events no charge.


To conclude my grateful thanks to a  fellow  mag compiler for the following article. 


If your piece / article is not included or as accurate as is intended it’s possibly because: -

HE who compiles The Mag. is an engineer and not a typist!
HE can type with four fingers on a really good day.
HE has the memory span of a goldfish so has completely forgotten the text during the time his eyes have moved from your notes to his screen.
HE never trained in reading hieroglyphics.
HE suffers from an intermittent electrical connection between his ears and his writing hand, so telephone messages do not always turn out as you intended.
HE will always believe what you say or write, he has no way of checking your information.
HE assumes if you don’t send anything by the deadline its because you have nothing to say.
HE however is very good (well reasonable) at performing the operations of COPY & PASTE.
Contributions using e-mail and type written attachments have the best chance of appearing accurately, any other methods carry risks.

Signed HE the Editor

Choral Society page

.



Readers and Sides-persons Rota for October 2005

Date

Service


Reader



Sides-person

2nd Oct.
Trinity 19







Cynthia Smith


9.45 a.m.  FAMILY HARVEST SERVICE           


 Bernice Bowen


9th Oct.
Trinity 20


Jean Jones



Jean Jones



Holy Eucharist 9.45 a.m.      Peter Jones



Peter Jones

16th Oct.
Trinity 21


Winnie Jones



Winnie Jones



Holy Eucharist 9.45 a.m.
James Leney



Ernie Jones

23rd Oct.
Trinity 22


Ruth Savagar



Claire Lewis



Holy Eucharist 9.45 a.m.
Kevin Bounds


Kevin Bounds

30th Oct.
Trinity 23 “All Saints”
Bob Grattan



Bob Grattan



Holy Eucharist 9.45 a.m.
Margaret Lock


Margaret Lock


 

6th Nov.
Trinity 24 3rd before Advent



9.45 a.m. GROUP FAMILY SERVICE



Sunday School


Newchurch Every Sunday at 2.30 p.m.



Please send notes, discs or emails for magazine to Bob O’Keefe, 15 Newton Manor, Shirenewton, (641686) or email to bobandwenche @aol.com by Friday 21st October for inclusion in the November Magazine. 














Family Barn Dance


at


Earlswood Hall


on


Saturday 8th October


7.30 – 11.30


Tickets from:


Glynis MacDonald   641  818


£8  Ordinary     £6  Concessions


£25     *Family tickets


Ploughman’s Supper Included


Licence applied for


All Proceeds to the Shirenewton Church Extension


*  Family = 2 adults and selection of small children
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Mary Vittle


  B.Sc.  D.Pod M MchS








STATE    REGISTERED CHIROPODIST








Home Visits		         	Tel. Chepstow  624458




















Harvest Festival Lunch


2nd October 2005


Earlswood Memorial Hall


Tickets from PCC Members


come and enjoy


Another great Social get-together














Why not try Reflexology!


Reflexology is a therapeutic and relaxing treatment using gentle pressure over the feet.





A full session lasts approximately 1 hour and provides treatment for specific health problems such as migraine, stress, back-pain and arthritis, followed by a relaxing massage with essential oils or a soothing foot lotion.





For more information contact


Annabel Hancock MRxS�Clinical Reflexologist


01291 650309
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